# AlumniBulletin

Vol. XXXXII

Indianapolis, Ind. January 1959

No. 2

### HOMECOMING 1958

Homecoming 1958 has come and gone. Attendance this year was hampered by the weatherman as Friday dawned to 5 inches of snow. Snow continued falling throughout the day and roads soon became difficult to drive. Harry Grabner called to say that after an hour's drive covering only 20 miles, he was forced to turn back. We are sorry to have missed him. Some of our sophomore students taught a series of new folk dances to participating alums in his place and did a tremendous job. They looked quite professional!

Marie Hanss of St. Louis presented a session on creative rhythms for the intermediate grades with Lucille Spillman at the record player. This was a very good session, appreciated by both participants and audience alike. Lou Roth and daughter Betty Lou really showed that they could keep up with the college students!

The Square Dance Thursday night opened the Homecoming program with Max Engle, one of the Midwest's finest callers, in charge. He introduced some new dances which we all enjoyed. The youngest one to register for Homecoming, Pam Heeschen, daughter of Dick and Terry (Laba) attended the Square Dance and proved to be the Belle of the Ball. Passed from friend to friend she maintained a lively interest in all about her until bedtime. She thereupon settled down and slept away the rest of the evening. Wonderful behavior for a 4 month old young lady!

The annual meeting of the Alumni Association was held at the luncheon on Friday noon. Dr. Arthur S. Daniels, Dean of the School of Health, Physical Education and Recreation of Indiana University, spoke on physical education-what emphasis we will follow and what plans we have for the future. Dr. Daniels pointed out that the White House interest in physical fitness has spotlighted our programs of physical education. Now more than ever before we must do a more efficient job of teaching physical education. Dean Daniels believes that too great a gap exists between theory and practice and felt that this is particularly true at the large universities. He emphasized that our alums understood this point as did the Turners. His speech was excellent and well received.

Following the Dean's talk, President Lucille Spillman conducted the business meeting. The question of the next Homecoming arose and it was unanimously voted to meet next August (1959) at Camp Brosius. Dates for this meeting have been tentatively set for August 14-17. The first meal prepared by the cooks will be Friday noon, Aug. 14, although any alums who wish to come in on Thursday may do so provided they provide their own meals.

Mrs. Hester reported on the Sputh Memorial Scholarship Fund and was pleased to announce that it now stands at \$6,035.00. After a thorough discussion the alumni expressed the opinion that one scholarship for an upperclassman would provide the greatest help to a worthy student. The

scholarship shall consist of the earned interest on the principle, invested by the Indiana University Foundation. The first scholarship will be given Sept., 1959.

Wally Eberhardt next reported that he brought checks in the amount of \$275.00 from the St. Louis alums to be added to the Sputh Fund. Further details are reported in another article in this issue.

The meeting was adjourned shortly so that the demonstration by the students could start on time. The program moved smoothly and the students performed well. Quite a variety of activities were presented including a new device designed for children

of the lower grades. The dance Friday night, with Ralph Lillard and his orchestra, concluded the Homecoming program. A drawing for a transistor radio was won by Jane Wedekind Schneider during the intermission. Recognition awards were made at this same time to three outstanding persons. Jerry Jacquin, now a Junior, was recognized for his contribution to the demonstration. He presented the free exercises that he uses in competition which was outstanding. He is the captain of the Indiana University gym team for the coming year. And so it was only fitting that Jerry be presented with a dumbbell, painted a bright red and endorsed with Fred Martin's initials, to serve as an aid in improving his skill! Peggy Hope, now teaching at Wayne State University, was presented with a pair of black bloomers bearing Clara Hester's autographed intitials across the seat. This is to inspire her to follow in the same footsteps. (Footsteps???) The third award went to Lanky Schueler and was largely just a thing of beauty, a planter. This was one large tennis shoe with a rather scrawny snake's tongue plant.

The acceptance speeches for these awards

were outstanding!

Although the attendance was low, the spirits were high and a feeling of congeniality prevailed. As usual, when the evening was over we were loath to say goodbye.

SEE YOU AT HOMECOMING IN CAMP BROSIUS

# SPUTH MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP FUND DONORS

The Indianapolis Alumni Chapter of Delta Psi Kappa recently made a third donation. Since the last report made in this Bulletin, this organization has given \$260.00 to this fund. Our sincere thanks.

Other contributors have been:
Mary Ellen Lehr
Hans C. Reuter
The Jahn Educational Fund
Alice Lange Dauer
Bertha Klafs and sisters in memory of Dr.
Sputh's birthday

Sputh's birthday
Paul Romeo
Walter Eberhardt
Dr. Max Grueb
Chauncey Linhart
Walter and Eleanor Lorenzen
Lelia V. Gunther
Marie Hanss
Robert Marx
Dr. Eugene Seitz
Melvin and Frances Oppliger
Dorothy Miller Leber
Emile H. Buchmann
Henry Stroer
Fred Plag
Martha Hehrlein Belzer

The gift from the Jahn Educational Fund was in the amount of \$250.00, a most generous gift.

To all of you who have given to this worthy cause, we extend our deep appreciation. Many of you have given more than once. Your kindness will make it possible for worthy students to complete their education.

Additional gifts to this fund are welcome at all times. It is indeed gratifying to know that there are so many of you willing to help a student through school.

#### THE ALUMNI BULLETIN

Published four times a year by the Alumni Association of the Normal College A.G.U. of Indiana University. Editor-Lola Lohse, 415 E. Michigan St., Indianapolis, Indiana.

REPORTERS

BUFFALO: Helen Woelfle, ll Indian Orchard Pl.
Bill McColgan, 76 Godfrey Ave., Mrs. W.R.
Van Nostrand, 68 Kinsey Ave., Kenmore.
CHICAGO: Adolph Winter, 7827 N. Kilbourn, Skokie
Gladys Larsen, 2432 Walters Ave., Northbrook.
CINCINNATI: Hazel Orr, 245 Hillcrest, Wyoming,
Rudolph Memmel, 4026 Washington.
CLEVELAND: George Heeschen, 4585 Liberty, S.
Euclid, Sophie Lessing, 1873 Marloes.
DAVENFORT: Irma Beck. 1002 Ash #6.

DETROIT: Pat Husemann, 5785 Harvard. FT. WAYNE: Harry Grabner, 1847 N. Anthony. FLORIDA: Mary Jenkins, 1200 45th St. No., St. Petersburg, Gertrude Berry, 2432 N.W. 169th Opa Locha.

MILMAUKEE: Esther Heidin, 930 W. Center St. PHILADELPHIA: Martha Gable, 2601 Parkway. PITTSBURGH: Ernest Senkewits, 122 Peebles St. ST. LOUIS: Lucille Spillman, 8624 Drury Lane, Walter Eberhardt, 4045 Oleatha St., Vera Ulbricht, 4008 Giles Ave.

SOUTH HEND: Catherine Wolf, 418 W. Washington. SYRACUSE: Mrs. Elizabeth Rupert, 201 Rugby Rd. TRI-CITY: Leo Doering, 204 8th St. Rock Island Helen Abrahamson, 1718 15th Ave., Moline.

NEW YORK CITY: Henry Schroeder, 1301 3rd Ave. LOS ANGELOS: Robert Flanegin, 3252 W. 112th St. Englewood, Paul Paulsen, 1913 E. Glen Oaks, Glendale.

INDIANAPOLIS: Burdeen Schmidt, 649 Temperance.
ROVING REPORTER: R.R.Schreiber, 3747 N. Linwood,
Indianapolis.

A charming Christmas card from the Robert Nohrs is worthy of mention. It has two pictures-one taken in 1913 showing their wedding picture and another taken in 1958 in their adopted state, Florida. They report that Florida is still wonderful. WE EXPRESS OUR DEEPEST SYMPATHY TO THE FAMILY AND FRIENDS OF THE FOLLOWING ALUMNI

Alice Mareck Perlt died September 5, 1958 in St. Paul. She was a 1917 graduate and taught in Virginia, Minn. and in St. Paul public schools. Her husband, class of 1920, is also a teacher in the St. Paul schools.

William A. Nicolai, class of 1911, died on November 24 after a short illness. He had taught in Philadelphia for many years, the last several of which were in the field of remedial physical education.

Henry Haeberle, class of 1912, died November 18, 1958 in Cincinnati. He had taught in the Cincinnati schools from 1913 until 1950, when he retired.

#### CONGRATULATIONS TO THE PARENTS OF:

Mark Allan, son of Bob and Mary Lou (Irwin) Mybeck who was born September 22, 1958

Susan Marie, daughter of Ralph and Rosie (Singer) Bressler who was born September 12, 1958.

Patricia Eileen, daughter of Al and Edna (Judson) Peterson who was born on April 15, 1957. We are sorry that this is announced so late.

The Christmas letters from the Alums were wonderful to read. We hope that all of you will continue to prosper and will always find pleasure in your work. A very Happy New Year to all of you.

# FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF NORMAL COLLEGE GRADUATES

The staff of the Normal College prepared this study in an effort to find out if the technique courses are meeting current needs or if they are no longer in demand. The students who attended the Normal College during the last 14 years were contacted, with the exception of the last graduating class. This period was chosen because the curriculum has not changed radically in that time. The students for whom we had correct addresses were the ones who received questionnaires.

For some time we have been aware that there are probably new demands on the teachers going out into the field today and that perhaps some of the activities widely practiced 10 years ago are no longer stressed.

Training cheer leaders is today the responsibility of almost every High School Physical Education teacher for girls and of many Junior High School teachers, yet there are very few opportunities for prospective teachers to receive preparation in this field. This is but one example of changing emphasis we were seeking to verify. And this was verified for there were more requests for training in this area than any other.

There were 81 studies returned from 180 which had been sent, or 45%. We would have liked to have had a larger per cent returned but we realize how busy teachers are, that many of our women graduates are no longer teaching, and that many with only a short period of experience hesitate to express an opinion. We are most grateful to those who did take time to fill out the questionnaires, making this study possible.

We feel that only generalizations can be made from this study since the number of people involved is rather small. In no case did all people check all the answers for all activities. It is a matter of conjecture as to why some activities were not marked since there was a column to indicate that the activity was not taught at all. It is quite probably that when an activity was not checked at all it would indicate that it was not taught. Similarly in many cases, no indication was made as to the amount of preparation received. Since this wax the case, the per cent of answers for each activity is given under the column manked "Total". The items under Major and Minor Sports, and Track and Field were tallied and reported suparately for the men and women as some activities are appropriate and one and not the other.

	net the teneral								
	TEACHING				PREPARATION				
	24	/ salt	13/		263.	ant e	DN LEGE TO THE LEG		
	Regularid	occasionalis	HOY OX	Total	Insufficial	Adechate	Hore	" " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " "	
Adaptive (corrective		36.	30.	73.	11.	49.	11	71	
Apparatus									
Balance Beam	23.	21.	42.	86.	4.	52.	23.	79.	
Buck	19.	19.	50.	87.	0	51.	25.	76.	
Horizontal Bar	23.	15.	41.	79.	0	45.	24.	69.	
Ladders	24.	21.	40.	85.	1.	45.	25.	71.	
Longhorse	15.	11.	56.	82.	1.	39.	28.	68.	144
Parallel Bars	38.	20.	30.	88.	0	49.	29.	77.	
Poles	12.	9.	60.	91.	0	44.	26.	76.	

THE ALUMNI BULLETIN wore than needed locasionalid Insufficient Regularia Mor of all Adequate Total 31. 75. 0 15. 38. 84. 44. Rings 31. 86. 50. 26. 76.2 20. 21. 45. 0 Ropes 51. 30. 81. 91. Sidehorse 36. 15. 40. 18. 48. 86. 0 48. 26. 74. 21. Springboard Boating and Canoeing 12. 49. 85. 24. 1. 54. 16. 71. Camperaft 19. 26. 36. 81. 5. 56. 12. 73. Dancing Folk 56. 26. 90. 20. 8. 1. 70. 91. 87. Square 54. 26. 9. 11. 61. 15. 87. Modern 79. 21. 18. 41. 80. 19. 42. 19. Tap 10. 19. 39. 68. 6. 26. 20. 52. Fencing Foil 61. 70. 23. 4. 5. 3. 23. 48. Epee 1. 1. 48. 50. 0 18. 18. 35. Saber 1. 0 4. 48. 52. 18. 18. 36. Free Exercises 86. 9. 0 95. 1. 79. 12. 92. Tactics 35. 46. 8. 89. 0 69. 20. 89. Games (low org.) 65. 25. 0 81. 4. 94. 14. 95. 23. 0 96. 0 81. Races & Relays 74. 14. 95. 0 59. 29. 91. 73. 11. 4. 84. Contests 85. 16. 19. 58. Dual Sports 25. 41. 4. 77.

Swimming 42. 19. 26. 77. 3. 69. 6. 77.	/
C. invine 12 10 26 77 3 60 6 77	
Diving 39. 19. 26. 84. 8. 58. 10. 76.	
Life Saving 24. 20. 38. 81. 4. 61. 8. 73.	
Men	
Basketball 62. 21. 14. 97. 55. 41. 0 96.	
Baseball 24. 31. 38. 93. 24. 62. 3. 90.	
Softball 66. 17. 17. 100. 17. 66. 7. 90.	
Football 52. 7. 28. 86. 41. 48. 3. 93.	
Archery 21. 24. 34. 79. 34. 45. 0 79.	
Badminton 28. 24. 31. 83. 7. 72. 0 79.	
Bowling 17. 17. 52. 86. 59. 10. 3. 72.	
Field Hockey 7. 0. 72. 79. 28. 14 7. 48.	
Golf 10. 14. 55. 79. 52. 14. 3. 69.	
Soccer 52. 17. 17. 86. 3. 72. 10. 76.	
Speedball 14. 3. 55. 72. 10. 48. 7. 65.	
Tennis 24. 21. 41. 86. 10. 69. 10. 90.	
Touch Football 66. 10. 7. 83. 3. 86. 0 88.	
Volleyball 72. 14. 3. 90. 3. 79. 7. 89.	
Wrestling 24. 17. 41. 83. 52. 24. 3. 80.	
Dash 62. 7. 17. 86. 7. 76. 10. 93.	1
Distance Run 24. 17. 45. 86. 17. 52. 10. 80.	
Discus 21. 7. 62. 87. 7. 62. 10. 79.	
High Jump 62. 10. 20. 93. 3. 69. 10. 83.	
Hop, Step & Jump 31. 17. 41. 90. 3. 66 7. 76.	
Hurlball 14. 3. 66. 83. 7. 52. 14. 73.	
Javelin 7. 3. 72. 83. 28. 31. 10. 69.	
Overhead Basketball	
Throw 21. 14. 55. 90. 10. 55. 10. 76.	
Relays 62. 7. 14. 83. 7. 69. 10. 86.	

		Ti	E ALUMNI	BULLET	rin				***
	,	/ /	,	/	/			har need	ed
	Regularia	occasional.	\$ 50 S	, /	Insuffic	ent	/	Ties	/
	325	atonio	1 20	/2	25570	hde diate	/x	131/2	
D 14 D 14	Refer	Occa.	10° (	Total	Tues	Adec.	Hore	200	/
Round Arm Basket- ball Throw	31.	14.	38.	83.	7.	62.	10.	79.	
Running Broad Jump	55.	7.	21.	83.	3.	69.	7.	79.	
Standing Broad Jump	59.	7.	17.	83.	3.	72.	7.	73.	
Shot Put	52.	3.	31.	86.	3.	69.	7.	79.	
Women									
Basketball	72.	20.	4.	96.	10.	72.	4.	86.	
Softball	78.	10.	0	88.	6.	80.	4.	90.	
Archery	28.	18.	38.	84.	12.	60.	0	72.	
Badminton	40.	20.	28.	88.	10.	64.	2.	76.	
Bowling	18.	16.	44.	78.	16.	44.	0	60.	
Field Hockey	14.	14.	52.	80.	6.	60.	0	66.	
Golf	12.	10.	60.	82.	18.	44.	0	62.	
Soccer	38.	34.	16.	88.	2.	74.	2.	78.	
Speedball	30.	18.	40.	88.	2.	68.	0	70.	
Tennis	30.	24.	34.	88.	6.	62.	2.	70.	
Volleyball	92.	4.	2.	98.	0.	84.	6.	90.	
Dash	48.	26.	14.	88.	0.	74.	6.	80.	
Distance Running	8.	18.	52.	78.	0.	60.	4.	64.	
High Jump	34.	30.	20.	84.	2.	68.	2.	72.	
Hurlball	0	0	72.	72.	6.	40.	6.	52.	
Overhead Basketball		the same				Mark Control			
Throw	40.	20.	20.	80.	2.	62.	6.	70.	
Relays	72.	8.	6.	86.	4.	70.	4.	78.	
Round Arm Basket-									
ball Throw	58.	14.	12.	84.	0	66.	4.	70.	
Standing Broad Jump	66.	16.	6.	88.	0	74.	4.	78.	
Running Broad Jump	34.	28.	26.	88.	2.	64.	4.	70.	
Shot Put	2.	6.	68.	76.	2.	44.	6.	52.	

# NEWS FROM HERE AND THERE

Patty Perry Payne has started the New Year off by promising the staff a long letter. Patty reports her family in fine health and sends greetings to all.

Another former secretary, Helen Smith Clark, also keeps in touch at Christmas. She writes that her son is now 16. She sends her best.

A goodly number of Normal College alums vacationed in Florida, among whom were: Gerald and Carolyn Pate, Agnes and Oral Bridgford, Jean and Barret Diehl, Herb and Esther Boettcher, Sally Dodds, Johanne Guenter, the Henry Lohses and others. Quite a few of the Normal College students spent the holidays in Sarasota at the Gymnastics Clinic there. Ruth and Richard Roberts were in Florida this fall.

Dr. Robert Maletich says that Michael Maletich will be ready for college soon. He is 8 months old! Bob is keeping busy delivering babies in his first year residency in St. Louis Maternity Hospital.

A note from Zimmie and Rudy Green tells us that Rudy is feeling much better and that Zimmie is doing some volunteer teaching for the handicapped children.

Frat Brallier Ewing writes that she attended the Hospital Recreation Institute at New York University last January and the National Recreation Congress this fall and found them to be stimulating and challenging. She has found some rewarding results in her work.

Pat Fissler reports on his trip to the Mediterranean via tramp steamer. He tells us that he had a wonderful time but found it necessary to fly home to be there when school opens.

Huntley Riley reports that he is keeping the Riley name on the map as he and Jean now have four boys.

Tom Gouchnour, now an M.D. in Jacksonville, Florida writes that they now have a daughter to go with their son and that they are all well and happy.

The Bill Baltz's flew to Arizona for the Christmas holidays and enjoyed their respite from the cold weather of the East very much.

Ken Brock is now doing cartwheels on TV for an Oklahoma Gas commercial. Have you seen him?

Another alumni has been seen on TV. Al Baer and his wife were contestants on "Play Your Hunch" and won a trip to South America. Congratulations! Please let us know if you won more than the trip as we missed the subsequent programs.

Don Eakin reminisced in his Christmas greeting, "About this time 30 years ago I was busy after school getting the Franklin car tuned up for the trip home. Now- a trip of 200 miles seems like a lot!!"

A note from Mrs. Pat Bolton informs us that Pat is in Korea but as of the time of writing had not yet been assigned to his permanent station. Mrs. Bolton and son, Jimmie, are living in Syracuse during Pat's term in service.

A card from Mrs. Kate Steichmann with news of her travels. Having spent the holidays in the Desert, she now plans to be in Vienna in the spring.

Alice Lange Dauer and family traveled from Pullman, Washington, to Long Beach, California, for the Christmas holidays. Making a nice trip nicer, they stopped off for some skiing at Yosemite.

Whitey Boehm writes that they have just moved into a new 5 million dollar high school where he is Head and also Faculty Manager of Athletics. He is serving his 8th year on the City Council. P.S. They need a good physical education teacher who can also coach football. (Schenectady, New York)

Gladys and Tony Beisman, among others, have asked for reservations for the next Homecoming at Camp Brosius. In answer to these requests we are enclosing a reservation blank.

To all the many friends who sent cards to us. many thanks. We posted all the pictures of children sent in by alumni. Our visitors enjoyed them as did all of us at school.

Herb Dixon writes:

Herb Dixon, who is now a personal bodyguard to President Eisenhower as a secret service agent, wrote and brought us up to date. His wife, Joyce (Wicksell), was also a Normal College graduate. They have two girls. Donna 9 and Lynn 6.

Herb wrote one of the most interesting letters ever received in this office but he said we shouldn't print it! What a blow to the editor! He closed with this statement "Normal is a fine P.E. school, but better still, a fine place to train citizens."

From Harvey L. Prinz, Pastor of the Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church in Colorado Springs:

I appreciate very much the follow-up study of Normal College graduates. I have not, however, taught any classes of Physical Education since my decision to enter the ministry.

It is with interest, however, that I receive information about the Normal College from time to time. Without a doubt, the two years of preparation for teaching there have been valuable to me since then. Cordially, Harvey L. Prinz

Don Eakin writes: to Mrs. Hester:

Just for a bit of history--several years at North H.S. in Syracuse with Harold Gebhardt, then almost 25 years at #10 in Buffalo, then two years with three schools, two of which were really nice. Now, one school full time, just one jump from the JUNGLE.

I see some of the old gang now and then. Bill Hubbard is now Principal of a large elementary school and doing a fine job. Jumbo Clark lives about 4 miles from me and we get together now and then. Red Rothe and his wife were here at our home for a visit.

The longer I teach the more I appreciate the training which was given to us at the Normal College. Many principals here are aware of the training given there.

I trust that this finds you in good spirits and health for the coming school year and that you will have students who appreciate the unequaled training that will come their way.

Mary Jenkins forwarded a letter from Bill Benz:

I came here to the University of Florida in 1950 and have been teaching in the sports program since then. I also have been in the professional curriculum teaching driver training and safety courses.

We have quite an elaborate required program here for both men and women and have a men's staff alone of 23 just for the required sports program.

I received my B.S. from Indiana in 1949 and my wife, Gwen (Kinne) and I have 2 children.

We would enjoy hearing from some alumni here in Florida and maybe, if enough interest is shown, we could get together at a F.E.A. convention or the Leesburg workshop at some future date. Just an idea.

Marie Kolb Weasner writes:
Since September of this year we have
been living in New Jersey and I am happy
with my first teaching job. I have 7th and
8th grade girls and they are fun. We have
a split session at school and right now only
have 30 minute periods and the girls wear
sneakers. It's rough on all concerned, but
fortunately the situation will be remedied

mediate School.

I value my experiences and education from Normal College very highly. My only regret now is not to be living closer to Indianapolis, because many times questions arise and the material to be obtained from Normal is excellent.

in January when we go into our new Inter-

Harold is working on his Ph.D. at Columbia University. His major is Psychology. We have two daughters we are very

proud of--2 years and 6 years.

Even if I don't write I think of Normal College and good times and Camp Brosius often.

Franklin J.J. Diemer writes:

I have located Robert Miller for the Alumni Bulletin. Bob has been teaching physical education in Tonawanda since 1952. He resides with his wife Esther and Bret, their four month old son, on Cornwall Ave.

I don't see many of the old gang since I changed positions. Bobbie Van Nostrand is secretary of our Youth Council and also of the executive committee, so I see her about twice each month. She is a busy little beaver with that and P.T.A. and P.T.A.

Council, Boy Scouts and Brownies.

I am enjoying my work building up the department and helping to spend two million dollars for the new facilities which include two artificial ice rinks, two wading pools, two outdoor pools, a nine hole golf course and five launching docks for small boats, and four new playgrounds. Best regards to all.

From John Angelo:

We received a nice long letter from John Angelo telling us what he had done after graduation. He is now the principal of the Junior High School in Springville, New York. He and his wife have 2 boys, Robert, 9, and Richard, 7 months. Their daughter, Jeanne, is now 3. They have also adopted two girls, ages 12 and 5, and one boy who is 4.

John writes that although he is not teaching physical education at present, he feels that his success in education is attributed on the whole or a major part to the teachings of the staff at the Normal College. He feels that the curriculum at Normal College is an excellent one, equalled by few colleges if any and surpassed by none.

John closed by saying how much he has enjoyed the Bulletin, the only link to the past in remembering some of the best days of his life.

From Larry Mitchell; Dear Normal College—Gene and I often speak of you and still feel that no other school could have given us the teaching background that you gave us. We see this constantly as we mingle with other teachers and especially when Gene was in administration.

This fall, Gene moved into counseling and guidance work at East High School in Rockford. He likes the work but wishes there were a way to discard the paper work so he could have more time to devote to the student's individual counseling.

I am busy at home with Tracy, Lynn and Kim (the girls) and getting Jerry to and from kindergarten. I teach an evening women's swimming class once a week.

As ever, Larry

# From Frank Feigel:

Frank wrote to tell us about his work at The Citadel which he enjoys a great deal. He is responsible for the required physical education and shares the supervision of student teachers. He serves also as faculty advisor for the freshmen majors and is the coach for the gymnastic club. On Saturday morning he conducts a gymnastic class for children where the gymnastic club members have opportunity to work with children.

His wife, Loretta, is working part time at the Y.W.C.A. teaching a slimnastic class and on Saturday mornings at The Citadel teaching girls gymnastics.

#### CLIPPINGS

We wish it were possible to reproduce all of the newspaper pictures which are sent to us, as well as the many interesting articles. To mention a few:

The 1929-30 basketball champions of the public schools coached by Theofil Bednarcyk and the members of the Genesee Y.M.C.A. Leaders' Corps in 1910 with the physical director, Carl Burkhardt-

Swimming coaches Ed Leibinger and Jack Christman shown with their respective teams—Another one of Ed which shows him taking a photograph for a Filmstrip—

#### HOMECOMING AT CAMP BROSIUS

Friday, August 14 to Monday, August 17

I would like to make reservation for \_\_\_\_\_ people for the Camp Brosius Homecoming. (Please indicate age and sex of children.)

NAMES

Enclosed please find \$ \_\_\_\_ for reservation, not returnable if cancelled later than July 1st. Reservation deposit is \$5 for a single reservation, \$10 for a family reservation. Please make checks payable to the Normal College of Indiana University.

Henry Meyer wrote to Rudy Schreiber as follows:

Having had my fling as an independent business man with all of its trials and tribulations, I am quite happy to be in a simple little school administrative job that demands nothing other than the fact that I serve some 20 to 25 categories in this department. This is an excellent job and for the first time in my entire career offers all the satisfactions that I have strived for in this work. I enjoy particularly the jurisdiction I have over the college and high school athletic P.E. departments in addition to a large elementary system. I have a wonderful staff to work with both in the administrative offices and in all the schools. It is a most progressive organization in general -- receptive to any improvements or suggestions that will up-grade the entire program in health instruction, P.E. and athletics. For example it has a great interest in enriching all high school and college programs by virtue of an apparatus program. As a consequence we have purchased some new equipment, patched up some of the old, and as an extra duty I am teaching a course in Techniques of Teaching Apparatus Work and Tumbling through the Extension Division of San Francisco State College. Another thing signifying the tremendous interest from the administrative point of view is the great importance both the Board and the Superintendents and the college president are devoting to the development of the top-notch physical plant for P.E. at the college and in our third high school. (Henry is now in Modesta, California.)

Indiana University Normal College A.G.U. 415 E. Michigan Street Indianapolis, Indiana



Non profit org.
U. S. POSTAGE
P A I D
Indianapolis, Indiana
Permit No. 1218

Form 3547 Requested

Mr. J. A. Franklin Vice-President & Treasurer Indiana University Bloomington, Indiana